LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on Thursday 10th October 2019 at 10.30am at Alexandra Hotel, Fort William

	Present:
	Michael Mann
	(MM)
	Lochy, Chairman

	
	Jon Gibb
	(JG)       
	Clerk

	
	Davy Gunn
	(DG)
	Angling Club Rep/Coe

	
	David Stewart-Howitt
Grave Henderson

	(DSH)
 (GH)

	Moidart

Morar



The members would like to minute that they offer their deepest condolences to the family of Iain Donnelly, a member of this Board for several years, who passed away suddenly earlier this year. Iain’s contribution to Lochaber’s angling clubs and the workings of this Board as a local angling club representative will be sadly missed. 
1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Lucy Ballantyne, Alan Kennedy, Andrew Shaw and Astie Cameron.
2. Minutes of last meeting
It was agreed that the minutes be approved as correct.

3. Matters Arising
None that would not appear later in agenda.
4. Final Accounts for 2018/19 
All confirmed that they were content with the accounts. MM to sign them.
5. Accounts 2019/20 to date
JG noted that there were slightly more non-payments so far for this stage in the year. The Lochy levy has been paid in the last few days. The outstanding levy for Robren, Glenfinnan (which has remained unpaid for 3 years due to non reply) was discussed and it was noted that the property is a rental cottage but they do advertise fishing. JG to chase this late payment as well as all others on the list.
6. Catchment Updates
JG described the Lochy season. A slowish start hampered by poor conditions followed by a better grilse run than the last few years. 
DSH said the Moidart had a reasonable year with 2sw salmon in evidence from May right the way through the season. Good water this summer had helped the fishing. There are more big sea trout around in the last few weeks.

DG reported that the Leven had had a poor year but reporting still remains a problem down there. He said the Coe had slightly more than last year but these were more salmon than grilse. He saw some good sea trout early on in the tidal reaches but these were badly affected by a sea lice outbreak at the farm. He contacted MOWI about this and got a positive response. Although the well boat arrived very quickly it was then found that it had discharged its bilges into the loch near the farm. DG reported this to MOWI management.
GH said that the fishing on the River Morar depended on good fishing conditions and these were not always present. There were not many sea trout around.

7.  Clerk’s Update and matters arising
MM thanked JG for his update.  
JG explained the ongoing process following the Scottish Government’s fish farm inquiry. He explained that 2 working groups had been set up – an Interactions Working Group and a Technical Advisory Group. The first of these will be giving a set of recommendations to Scottish Ministers at the end of this year. These will be based on the recommendations of the REC Committee as a result of their inquiry. The second group will be publishing some locational guidance for future fish farms development for consultation probably in November. It is JG’s understanding that none of the proposed locational changes will apply to existing fish farms, only to new developments. This would appear to be in stark contradiction to the inquiry’s finding that ‘the status quo is not an option’. It remains to be seen how this will be taken by the wider stakeholders once the groups report in the next few weeks. JG will brief the members at the next meeting.
There then followed a wide-ranging discussion about the proposed fund from aquaculture for fisheries management. Funds have been secured from the fish farm companies by the SSPO and 3 members of the wild fish community (JG for Lochaber DSFB, Alan Wells of FMS, and Mark Bilsby of AST) have been asked by the SSPO to sit on the appropriations committee. Many of the details of the fund are yet to be announced by JG said that he would keep members informed of details over the next few weeks as they emerged. All present agreed that there would only be certain circumstances in which any such fund could be supported in the region. It was agreed, for instance, that if the fund was not of a sufficient size to fund reasonably sizeable projects (and a potential fish counter at Morar was discussed as an example) then it was probably not something the members would wish to support. JG to report back on developments as they emerge.

8. Smolt tracking project
JG explained that the AST are planning to set up a west coast smolt tracking study similar to the Moray Firth Project. £1.2 million of Government funds have been made available for this and the AST is currently attempting to boost this with a sizeable contribution from the fish farm industry. JG said that Lochaber Board and Trust would help deliver this project and that it is envisaged that perhaps 100 smolts would be tagged from 8 rivers over the whole west coast. It is proposed that the Loy and Lundy tributaries of the Lochy would be one such site. Smolts will be trapped and tagged and then be picked up by an receivers placed down the rivers and out into the estuaries, and then arrays would be placed over key migration routed on the west (yet to be decided but likely to include an array from Lewis to the mainland, northern Ireland to the mainland, and several smaller arrays between the Western Isles).
There was a long discussion about the ambition and scope of the project as well as possible findings. JG said that the project was very likely to go ahead this coming year and run for three years – the only possible sticking point being the application for Home Office licences to tag the fish (AST are pursuing this currently). JG committed to updating the members at the next meeting when hopefully the project will be confirmed and organised and ready to roll out from April.
9. Fishery Trust Update
As Lucy Ballantyne was unable to attend the meeting for health reasons GH presented the following note to the meeting –
LOCHABER FISHERIES TRUST
April - October 2019
Sea Lice projects
Project supported by Crown Estate and Mowi.  Trialling fixed nets in sea lochs to monitor impact of sea lice on wild salmonids.  In second year, progressed to three fixed nets, two in Loch Linnhe running April through to July and one net near Kilchoan running for 3 weeks in April.  Plan was to get nets fishing in April to catch salmon smolts and then allow to fish until mid July and compare lice levels on the trout.  With improvements to net design and consideration of location this project is proving beneficial as it can be fished 24 hours a day.  As Environmental Management Plans develop this method may become part of these plans.  Running for a third year this project may spread out into other fisheries areas.  
Seine Netting continued alongside the fixed net project to compare lice levels of wild salmonids with farmed fish.  This took place in 4 sites based around Loch Linnhe; Camas na Gaul, head of Loch Eil, Corran (approx 1 mile from Corran ferry on Loch Linnhe's north shore) and Bunree, SE of Corran narrows.  Starting slightly earlier in the season to compare the seine netting results of catching fish to that of the fixed nets.  Smolts first caught towards end of April at Camas na Gaul.  As suspected lice levels this year had increased in line with the 2nd year of production with the fish farms.
Electrofishing surveys
Various juvenile surveys took place from mid July and plan to be wrapped up by end of October.  Various projects, working for individual rivers, Estate owners, Marine Scotland Science and Mowi.  Range from general juvenile fish density surveys at times combined with impact on Fresh Water Pearl Mussels or introgression of fish farm fish.  Main programme was the National Electrofishing Programme for Scotland (NEPS) for MSS.  Many of these sites were repeat of last year with new, 'randomly generated' sites also being included.  
Habitat Restoration
LFT are continuing working with SNH on the Peatland Action programme looking at restoration and improvement of the overall habitats of wild fish.
Future
The Atlantic Salmon Trust are looking to run an exciting tracking programme next year which would involve the River Lochy, both LFT and LFB hope to be involved in this project. 
Plans are evolving regarding EMPs for fish farms and LFT have been assisting with these plans and likely to be in years going forward.
Education potential working with schools in Highlands to educate about eels and their diminishing populations.
10. AOCB
There was none.
11. Date of Next Meeting.
The Annual Public Meeting will be held at 10.30am on Thursday 12th March 2020 at the Alexandra Hotel.
